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UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SANTA CRUZ 

Environmental Studies Department email: cwilmers@ucsc.edu 
1156 High St.   voice: 831-459-3001 
Santa Cruz, CA 95064 fax: 831-459-4015 

May 10, 2018 

Dear San Mateo County Agricultural Advisory Committee, 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on your recent letter about mountain 
lion/livestock conflict in San Mateo.  I hope that my comments are helpful in steering you to the 
right decision about the problems you are encountering with mountain lions.  I am a wildlife 
ecologist and professor of environmental studies at UC Santa Cruz.  My lab and I have been 
studying mountain lions in the Santa Cruz Mountains since 2008.  During that time we have 
tracked 95 animals with GPS and/or VHF radio collars, primarily in Santa Cruz and Santa Clara 
counties (but we have tracked 7-10 animals extensively in San Mateo County as well). This has 
allowed us to better understand their movement patterns, prey habits and ultimate causes of 
mortality.  Also, for the past 3 years, we have deployed a network of about 100 trail cameras over 
a roughly 1700 km2 portion of the Santa Cruz Mountains in an effort to calculate the population of 
mountain lions using a statistical procedure called mark-recapture which is a standard way of 
counting wildlife.  Preliminary analysis of our camera data suggests a population of about 3-4 
mountain lions per 100 km2.   

While we only began our attempts to systematically estimate the mountain lion 
population in 2013, nothing in our extensive data suggests that the population of mountain lions 
has changed appreciably since 2008.  When we began our study, all mountain lion territories 
appeared to be filled, and various metrics that might vary with population size such as territory size 
appear to be the same now as they were then.  One major change I have noticed, however, is the 
widespread deployment of digital trail cameras by everyone from homeowners to researchers.  
When we began our study, these cameras were just beginning to make their way into the hunting 
and research communities.  Now they are ubiquitous and used by all.  This increase in cameras 
paired with posting of mountain lion photos by neighbors on social media, has created a perception 
that mountain lions have greatly increased in abundance.  Surely there are many more lions since 
Ronald Reagan imposed a state-wide moratorium on hunting them in 1973, but we so no evidence 
of an increase in population since 2008 when our study began. 

As for mountain lion diet, after visiting 1000’s of potential mountain lions kill sites, we 
can report with high certainty what they like to eat.  They derive upwards of 95% of their calories 
from deer, and the rest largely from raccoons, domestic cats, and an occasional possum.  That said, 
they will kill goats opportunistically, but they usually pay dearly when they do.  The largest source 
of mortality in adult pumas in the Santa Cruz Mountains is due to legal depredations for killing 
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people’s goats.  We have seen very little killing of cows or calves by mountain lions, though our 
primary study area has less ranch land than does San Mateo County.   
 Given this background on our study and knowledge of mountain lions, I have a number 
of comments and questions about the letter from the Agricultural Advisory Committee: 
 
 The letter reports an increase in depredation permits from 2 in the 11 years prior to 2012 
to 10 per year over the last three years.  If these data are correct, it suggests a number of 
possibilities.  First - there could be a larger population of mountain lions in San Mateo County now 
than there were prior to 2012.  Given our research, this is highly unlikely as the population of 
mountain lions throughout the entire Santa Cruz Mountains does not appear to have changed much 
since at least 2008.  Second – this could be due to one or two problem animals that developed a 
taste for livestock.  The letter does not report whether any mountain lions were lethally removed, 
only that permits were issued.  It would be interesting to know how many mountain lions were 
actually killed, if any.  Third – one or more landowners may have changed something about their 
operations.  If this is the case, I would bet it has something to do with goats (or possibly sheep).  In 
almost all of the cases I am familiar with where landowners had conflict with mountain lions – it 
has had to do with goats.  That is not to say that they aren’t capable of killing other types of 
livestock, but it would be helpful to know how many of the depredation permits were issued for 
goats vs cattle.   If it was mostly to do with goats, then there are tried and true strategies for 
minimizing conflict with mountain lions, most having to do with penning goats at night in 
mountain lion proof enclosures (with a roof).   
 The letter states that over the last 12-16 months, 40 mountain lions have been depredated.  
This is simply not possible.  Not only would it suggest widespread violation of the law (it is illegal 
to kill a mountain lion without a depredation permit from CDFW), but a violation of the laws of 
biology itself.  With perhaps only 50-60 mountain lions in the entire Santa Cruz Mountain, it 
would be impossible to kill 40 animals in San Mateo alone.  We have seen no evidence of such 
killing recently, nor have we encountered much illegal take of mountain lions in the Santa Cruz 
Mountains over the course of our 10-year study.    
 The letter discusses the possibility of preemptive depredation of mountain lions.  This is 
not allowed under state law. 
 The letter discusses the possibility of entering into a contract with Wildlife Services to 
help control mountain lions at a cost of $150,000 per year.  This might include services unrelated 
to mountain lions, which I don’t know much about.  With respect to mountain lions, however, this 
would only cover depredation assistance to the landowner after a depredation permit has been 
issued.  In our experience, many landowners are able to successfully depredate mountain lions on 
their own, but for others who are unsuccessful they might certainly appreciate the service.  But for 
even 10 permits a year, the cost would be $15k per mountain lion which seems quite high to me.  
In addition, the letter claims that landowners are taking mountain lions without going through the 
legal channels already established.  As it stands, residents can get a depredation permit after they 
have caught a mountain lion killing or injuring their livestock or companion animals.  If residents 
are not willing to use the legal channels already provided, paying for a Wildlife Services contract 
that people may not avail themselves of could be a waste of limited resources.   
 The letter discusses reducing mountain lion populations.  This is not possible under CA 
law which limits take of mountain lions to depredation conflict.  Mountain lions are naturally 
limited by the availability of prey, primarily deer.   
   



 The letter suggests a safety risk to children by having so many mountain lions.  This is 
highly exaggerated.  Since 1986 there have only been 14 attacks by mountain lions on people in all 
of California, only 3 of which were fatal.  That is less than 1 attack per year in a state of nearly 40 
million people and over 70,000 square miles of mountain lion habitat.  As I often like to point out, 
many more people impale themselves on their toothbrushes and die per year (about 10) then are 
attacked by mountain lions. 
 The letter implies that deer herds as well as populations of bobcats, raccoons, skunks, 
coyotes, badgers and ground nesting bids have all been devastated by mountain lions.  There is no 
evidence of this.  Deer numbers have never been counted in the Santa Cruz.  Anecdotally, I have 
talked with many community groups throughout the Santa Cruz Mountains over the past 10 years.  
Many complain of having too many deer, while others complain that the deer are all gone.  This is 
the nature of black tailed deer populations.  They cycle up and down and can vary dramatically in 
number from one place to another.  But we simply don’t know what is happening with deer in the 
Santa Cruz Mountains because they are so difficult to count given our rugged terrain.  Throughout 
the west, there is concern about declining deer herds, but there is not yet a scientific consensus on 
what is driving it.  In places where there has been robust research on the subject, deer appear to be 
more limited by food availability and habitat loss than by predators.  A recent study out of Idaho 
for instance, compared deer populations in two adjacent habitats, one in which they killed every 
coyote and mountain lion they could, and the other in which they did nothing.  The growth of the 
deer population in both places was identical.   Finally, we see little evidence of mountain lions 
eating bobcats, coyotes, badgers or ground nesting birds in the Santa Cruz Mountains.  They do 
compete with coyotes, which can have complex environmental implications for how these various 
species use habitat on a local scale, however there is little evidence that mountain lions have 
anything to do with overall changes in these populations. 
 The letter suggests adopting a compensation program for ranchers that have lost livestock 
to mountain lions.  This is potentially a good idea because it would minimize the disruption to the 
rancher’s business and would be cost effective relative to a contract with Wildlife Services.  These 
kinds of programs have been tried elsewhere with some success.  I am not familiar with the 
intimate details of these programs, but I suggest contacting Defenders of Wildlife in Montana, as 
they ran such a program for many years post wolf reintroduction in Idaho and Yellowstone.  
Building a program like this could help making ranching in carnivore country more sustainable, 
while also creating partnerships between stakeholders with a wide variety of viewpoints.  These 
kinds of collaborative projects can help shed light on what various groups need and want, build 
trust and understanding, and ultimately bring the community closer together. 
 Potentially even more helpful than compensating livestock producers for losses could be 
to help provide support for implementing depredation prevention strategies. It is often more 
effective and less expensive to prevent conflict than it is to deal with the fallout afterwards.  One 
avenue for securing help on conflict prevention would be to have a local University of California 
Cooperative Extension Advisor or Specialist dedicated to the subject.  This is an extremely timely 
conversation, as UC Cooperative Extension is currently considering whether a San Mateo County-
based human-wildlife conflict position would be worth funding.  It could be a very fruitful time to 
lobby for such a position.  
 I hope these comments help in coming to a decision on what to do with respect to 
mountain lion / livestock conflict in San Mateo county.  Though the letter from the Advisory 
Committee contains a number of misstatements of fact that I have tried to address, I do think that 
the ultimate contention of the letter – i.e. that livestock owners are feeling financial pressure from 



loss of animals to predators – is real and important to address.  I think that some kind of 
compensation program, carefully considered, as well a UC Cooperative Extension position 
dedicated to human-wildlife conflict are promising potential next steps. 

 
 
 
 

  Sincerely, 
 
 
   
  Christopher Wilmers 
  Professor 
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